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PREAMBLE

The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico (NFBNM) is a 501 (c) 3 consumer organization comprised of blind and sighted people committed to changing what it means to be blind. Though blindness is still all too often a tragedy to those who face it, we know from our own personal experience that with training and opportunity, it can be reduced to the level of a physical nuisance. We work to see that blind people receive services and training to which they are entitled and that parents of blind children receive the advice and support they need to help their youngsters grow up to be happy, productive adults. We believe that first-class citizenship means that people have both rights and responsibilities, and we are determined to see that blind people become first-class citizens of these United States, enjoying their rights and fulfilling their responsibilities. The most serious problems we face have less to do with our lack of vision than with discrimination based on the public’s ignorance and misinformation about blindness. Join us in educating New Mexicans about the abilities and aspirations of New Mexico’s blind citizens.

(Adapted from NFB of Ohio newsletter.) 

EDITOR’S NOTE
by Jim Babb, Editor
Hello fellow Federationists and friends. I want to thank all of you who submitted articles; without these articles we would have no newsletter. Thanks to assistant editor Tonia Trapp for her superb assistance in checking and editing the submitted articles. She also reads the Que Pasa onto NM Newsline. 

Congratulations to our Affiliate President: he was elected to the National NFB Board of Directors Congratulations also to Dr. Fredric Schroader: he was recently elected as President of the World Blind Union. Joe Cordova was recently selected to become Director of the New Mexico Division of Vocational Rehabilitation. It is really a great honor that these present and former New Mexicans are assuming leadership at these most important levels.

We have some great happenings this fall with the White Cane Banquet and Meet the Blind Month in October.

Read on.

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

by Adelmo Vigil, President, NFB of New Mexico
Greetings Federation Family:

The National Convention in Orlando was a great success. President Riccobono did an awesome job throughout the convention. All speakers were great including our own Frances Hammond and Arianna Benally. Congratulations to both of them. The agenda was again packed with great information and direction for the future of our organization. If you have not had an opportunity to hear President Mark Riccobono's banquet address and presidential report, I suggest that you take some time to do so. Our thanks to everyone who worked the table during exhibit hall hours and helped sell all of the pistachios that we took to sell at the convention.

In August my wife Soledad and I had the great privilege to attend the first World Blind Union conference held in the United States. The conference was held in Orlando at the Rosen Centre. We met and made so many new friends from throughout the world. The National Federation of the Blind was the host organization for this worldwide conference, and we were joined by many members of the Federation in welcoming those who attended from abroad. It was an honor to be present when our very own friend and colleague Dr. Fredric Schroeder was elected as president of the World Blind Union. Our NFB philosophy was shared and demonstrated throughout the conference.

We are planning for our annual leadership training in Albuquerque at the MCM Eligante Hotel on October 28 and 29 for all NFBNM State Board members, Chapter and Division presidents and all board members.

We are also planning to host a Student/Parent seminar on November 18 and 19, 2016, at the MCM Eligante Hotel in Albuquerque. We invite all blind students and parents of blind and visually Impaired children in New Mexico to be a part of this training. Students and children can live the life they want, if they receive proper instruction in the blindness skills necessary for them to read, write, and travel independently.

It is not too early to begin planning for our state convention in 2017. The convention will be held at the Sheraton Albuquerque Uptown on March 30 through April 2, 2017.

Again we will continue to call on members of each local chapter and division to help move forward and grow as an affiliate. We can change what it means to be blind for children, youth and adults of all ages in New Mexico.

The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico knows that blindness is not the characteristic that defines you or your future. Every day we raise the expectations of blind people, because low expectations create obstacles between blind people and our dreams. We can live the life we want; blindness is not what holds us back.
CRUSIN' DOWN THE RHONE RIVER

by Christine and Candy Hall

In May of this year, my daughter, Candy, and I went on a Viking Cruise in France. I had been dreaming for some time about taking a river cruise in Europe on Viking, but never thought it would be possible. The opportunity presented itself when a dear friend of mine, one of my former roommates while I was living in Hawaii, passed away from cancer, and I was one of the people she named to receive a small gift from her 401K. I thought to myself, what would Ann want me to do with the money? I decided she would like me to use it for travel.

Before we left for France, we met with our dear friend and good NFBNM member, Urja Lansing, who tutored us in the French language, teaching us some commonly used phrases and words. I really enjoyed learning some French as I think it is a beautiful language.

The trip was 12 days long with eight of those days on a Viking ship, 440 feet long. They call them "Long Ships" as the width is narrow in comparison to other cruise lines that have more amenities such as a pool, theatre with a stage, small casino, etc. You might wonder why would someone want to go on a Viking cruise if they do not have all those amenities, and I am delighted to tell you why.

Our ship was called the Viking Buri. There were 170 passengers and 50 crew members as compared to 3,000 to 6,000 passengers. Alcohol such as wine and beer were included at no extra charge, and a shore excursion was available every day as well. We had a room with a French balcony. A French balcony is a sliding glass door that opens so you can more readily experience the river by hearing it splash on the side of the ship, hearing and seeing the birds and other creatures on the banks of the river, and experiencing the fresh air. A French balcony has no space to sit outside, just a very short distance to a rail. We did not miss having a regular balcony, as the time we spent in the room was for getting ready to go to eat, visit with new friends in the lounge, listen to a very talented pianist, go on shore excursions and, oh yes, sleeping.

Before we boarded the ship in Lyon, we spent two nights in Paris and two nights in Dijon. I thought if I was going to France and probably would never be there again, we had to go to Paris. There were about 40 of us who did this add-on to the trip. The first day we went on a city tour, stopping at Notre Dame Cathedral and the Eiffel Tower, and driving by the Lube. We walked quietly into Notre Dame Cathedral onto marble floors. Candy described the alter and the stained glass windows to me, and I was able to touch one of the statues. Our guide told us there are 40 thousand churches across France, and many of them are named Notre Dame. Outside of the cathedral, the grounds were lovely. We even found a shop where we were able to purchase some wonderful items for gifts, and definitely things for ourselves, such as an apron and a T-shirt with highlights of France on them, and an Eiffel Tower bell for my collection.

Before leaving the bus, our guide told us to be aware of the pickpockets. They have a clipboard and come up to you and ask you to sign a petition while they are skillfully practicing their trade as a thief. When Candy would see one approaching us, she would wave them away, so we never lost any of our money or credit cards.

The following day, we had planned to go back to the Eiffel Tower until our guide, Charles, told us it was a bank holiday and there would be longer lines than usual. So we found out where there would be a good place in the city to go shopping, one of our pleasures of traveling. We got on the Metro, which was fairly close to our hotel, and off we went. While walking around and checking out shops, we went to a cafe and had a delicious pastry and coffee, a cash gift from another good friend and NFB member, Pat Munson. What a wonderful delight. 

After being there for a couple of hours and having coffee, I needed a pit stop. Their restrooms, better known as "toilets," are outhouses, which are very clean as we found out. There were various buttons and one lever to pull, which were all labeled in French. If you pushed the wrong button or used that lever at the wrong time and you closed the door to the outhouse, the toilet would lift up and a spray of water would come out to clean the facility. I went in to do my thing, Candy closed the door, and the next thing she heard was me yelling: much to my surprise, I was being sprayed with water. I wish they did this in the U.S., as it definitely keeps the outhouse clean and there is very little odor. However, I could do without having a shower. 

After we finished enjoying our time in this part of Paris, we got on the Metro to return to our hotel. That was another experience, as we did not have the Sandia Mountains to tell us which direction was East. It is very confusing if you are unfamiliar with the city and the Metro system, and most of the people speak French, so we couldn't ask for help. We were on and off different trains, going the wrong direction more than once. So when we thought we were closer to our hotel, we decided to take a cab back, and we both let out a big sigh of relief to be back in our room again. Another delight while we were in Paris was Cream Brule, the best we have ever eaten. YUM!

Our next destination was Dijon, where we saw monuments and buildings in the style and architecture of the Middle Ages and the Renaissance period (the 15th century). They were in amazingly good condition. Prior to checking in to our hotel, we went to the Culinary Center of the capitol of the Region of Burgundy. After having lunch we were taken on a guided tour of the medieval city, walking on cobble stone streets. I suggested to Candy about half way through the tour that we break off and go exploring on our own which, guess what, included shopping. One of the items I bought was Dijon mustard, which is very different and good compared to the mustards in the U.S. Since we were supposed to meet the bus at 4:30, we started heading back around 4:00. Well, we kept walking and walking and could not find the bus. 4:30 and 5:00 came, and finally we saw a policeman in his squad car. We told him we were lost and he said to follow him. He took us to the tourist center and we had them call our hotel and ask for Charles. We felt so bad and kept apologizing, but he told us no worries and sent the large empty bus with the driver to pick us up. We found out that once again, we had gone in the wrong direction. Everyone was very happy to see us when we returned to the hotel.

Prior to leaving Dijon, we went on a tour of one of the vineyards called the "Best of Burgundy." The grape vines are very different from what I am used to seeing, as they are short and not allowed to grow any taller than 3 feet. They have a type of wire contraption that prevents them from growing any taller and allows them to be pruned. Some of the reasons for keeping them short are that they can absorb the heat from the rocks and stones surrounding the vines, and they are less apt to be affected by the high winds of 125 miles per hour. However, the winds do have a positive effect on the vines, because they can help take off the mildew and any unwelcome insects from the excessive rains. Of course we had the opportunity to do wine tasting, and this was the first time Candy had ever experienced such a treat.

We boarded the ship in Lyon, and shortly after getting to our room, did our life jacket drill. Unlike other cruises I have been on, you can sit anywhere you choose in the dining room, giving us an opportunity to get to know other passengers on the ship. The meals on the ship were unbelievably outstanding. There were always three choices of appetizers, entrees and desserts, and the wait staff were always asking if we wanted more wine. I never had a meal I did not enjoy nor wine that I did not like.

One of the places we went to off the ship was the timeless town of Perouges, a medieval stone village perched on a hill with spectacular views of the French Alps. Once again, we encountered cobble stone streets, but larger and more difficult to walk on. While Candy was off exploring, I sat under a tree that was planted in 1792 during the French Revolution, quite amazing.

Some of the other stops we made along the river were Vienne, Tournon, Viviers, Arles, Avignon and Provence. In every town there was a large decorated water fountain built in the Middle Ages that was used as the town's water source for washing, bathing, and drinking water. Each town also had small merry-go-rounds that were built long ago and are still in use today. In Tournon, we boarded a very old meter-gauge steam train and engine listed as one of the French historic monuments. The train took us to the top of the mountain which overlooked the Rhone River. This region is inaccessible by road, making it a pristine untouched wilderness and a thing of beauty. We saw an eagle that has almost become extinct: there are now only 20 couples in the area.

One of the highlights of our trip was an optional tour we signed up for called "A Taste Of Provence." There were only 10 of us on this tour as it was one that we paid for. It was pricy and worth every dollar. I walked sighted guide with Phil, our guide, so I got firsthand experience of all that we saw and tasted. We walked into the city of Avignon, encircled by medieval walls. While there, we visited the 14th-century "City of Popes," went to a huge marketplace with walls covered in green plants, and walked in the open market. We tasted many varieties of olives, cheeses, olive oil and some yummy pastries. We then went to a home that was built in the 15th century that was 14 thousand square feet. On the lowest level there was a small restaurant, and as we walked around and ascended the stairs, we saw beautiful paintings, ancient chandeliers (including one that was made of blue glass in the shapes of parrots), large pots and some lovely ancient wall hangings. On the top level there was a very large kitchen with a spacious table where we made small individual olive breads under the supervision of a talented and delightful chef. While our breads were in the oven baking, he showed us how to make puff pastries. We then went downstairs and out into a large garden and yard where we played Bochi Ball. We divided into two teams, the Green and the Red. Candy and I were on the Green team, and because of Candy's skill of throwing the ball and her competitive nature, the Green team won. We then went back upstairs and had a delicious lunch of Beef Bourguignon, our olive bread, red or white wine and chocolate éclairs for dessert. We were all given a goody bag with some more of our olive bread and puffed pastry to take back to the ship and home, as this was the last full day of our Viking adventure.

Once we were back on the ship, we began to pack our dirty clothes and all of our treasures from shopping, and with some difficulty managed to get it all in our suitcases and carry ons. Off to the lounge we went to visit once more with friends and enjoy a special toast from the crew. We had another outstanding meal and then went to bed so we could get up early in the morning to board a bus that took us to Marseille, where we boarded our first plane and went to Paris. We then got on the second plane, and over the ocean we flew to Atlanta, Georgia, retrieved our bags and went through customs. Our third flight took us to Albuquerque after traveling for 24 hours.

While writing this article, Candy and I re-lived some of the fun memories of our adventures in France, ones I am sure we will always treasure, and ones that I can take off my bucket list.

AUTUMN IN NEW MEXICO

by Nancy Burns

Green chiles are roasting, a tradition you know;

And hot air balloons create a spectacular show.

The smoke from a fireplace adds to the flavor

Of autumn in New Mexico

A time we all savor

The brisk air of fall seems somehow in place

As it beckons the holidays with New Mexico grace.

The aroma of pies, pinon coffee and such;

Are all gifts of love with a Southwestern touch.

New Mexico boasts autumn colors so bold

As the aspens are changing to yellow and gold.

The best thing of all about this time of year

Is the caring and sharing with those we hold dear.

LIVE THE LIFE YOU WANT, EVENIN IN RETIREMENT

by Art Schreiber, Pat Munson, and Jim Babb

Three National Federation of the Blind (NFB) members are in the anomalous situation of living in the same retirement facility, La Vida Llena (LVL). Since they are trained in the NFB skills of blindness, they assist other residents who are losing vision at an advanced age. They meet monthly with those interested to demonstrate simple items that will help in their daily lives. Here are a few: attaching tactile dots to a mailbox, demonstrating machines which play books, and using the phone to read newspapers and magazines. They also talk about maintaining independence by choosing their own readers and drivers.

Jim Babb was born several months premature; his life was saved by administering oxygen. His parents knew early on that his vision was not normal but were astonished to learn that he was legally blind. In elementary school his teachers were also very concerned, and ultimately he was moved to a special class where books could be read to him. His parents also read to him. Since he still had some useable vision, he did not identify as a blind person and was not taught Braille. His classmates made fun of him, creating conflict within himself. He wanted to drop out of school in the eleventh grade, but his parents encouraged him to stick it out. He ultimately went to college, although he struggled in the first year because of lack of preparation in high school. Upon graduation, he received a degree in social work. After more college he became a licensed Rehabilitation Counselor for the Blind. Finally, after losing more vision, he learned the National Federation of the Blind skills of blindness including grade 2 Braille at age 65. He now uses these valuable skills to counsel low vision residents at La Vida Llena. Jim also provides his knowledge and skills as a Commissioner to the New Mexico Commission for the Blind.

Pat Munson was born blind so learned Braille, cane travel and a can-do attitude as a young person. She became one of the first blind public school teachers, being a seventh-grade choral director and history of music teacher. Then she moved to teaching English when the music program was dropped. She understands that her participation in the National Federation of the Blind has given her the life she wants!

Art Schreiber spent his career in broadcasting, where he reported on past presidents JFK and LBJ, Martin Luther King, and the Beatles. Art woke up blind at age 55. Later in life he wrote a book about it (Out of Sight..Blind and Doing Alright). Art told how Fred Schroeder and the NFB turned his life around, allowing him to return to the broadcasting industry as a blind person. He is currently Chairman of the New Mexico Commission for the Blind, active in community life, and resides at La Vida Llena. Also, for nearly thirty years, he has participated in coordinating a low vision support group that is called the 20-20 Club that meets elsewhere.

With more than 500 residents, LVL is very fortunate to have three long-term members of the National Federation of the Blind. They estimate that more than half of these residents have visual problems. These three conduct monthly meetings to inspire residents to regain independence.

NATIONAL PARKS OFFER A FREE PASS FOR THE DISABLED 

by Jim Babb

This year is the 100th anniversary of the US National Park System. There are over 400 national parks and even a greater number of national monuments and national historic sites. Visits to these parks, monuments and historic sites are a great experience; some are free, but some cost more than $25 per day per visit.

If you are blind or have a disability, you can get a free lifetime pass, which allows you and others in your car free access to all parks, monuments and historic sites. In Albuquerque you can call and then visit the local US Forest Service offices to get your lifetime pass. If you go in with your white cane or a wheelchair, you are assumed to qualify, but call first. Call and/or visit one of the following US Forest Service offices:

333 Broadway SE 

Phone: 842-3292 

2113 Osuna NE

Phone: 346-3900

SPOTLIGHT ON NEW MEXICO

by Nancy Burns

Fabulous, enthusiastic, and exciting are only a few of the adjectives used to describe the atmosphere as President Riccobono gaveled the 2016 National Federation of the Blind convention to order. Opening ceremonies were elaborate, complete with live music and words from the four convention host representatives. NFB veterans were on the dais, and each gave his/her name and branch of service. The traditional and exciting roll call of states concluded the morning session.

Two days filled with convention activities preceded the opening ceremonies. A variety of division and committee meetings were held. The resolutions committee discussed important issues to be brought to the entire convention. During the board meeting, it was learned that New Mexico rates third in the SUN program and 11th in PAC. As usual, the exhibit area was huge and offered everything from electronics to jewelry, pistachios to popcorn balls, and much more. The 

Independence Market provided attendees with an enormous selection of print and Braille literature along with aids and appliances. 
Immediately following the noon break, President Riccobono presented his powerful report. Serious legal issues were discussed, including sub-minimum wages for people with disabilities and the threat to blind parents of their children being taken away. Other legal issues concerned the problem of employers who failed to provide accessible equipment to blind employees. Dr. Maurer continued the question of legal issues as addressed by our forward-thinking founder, Dr. Jacobus tenBroek, back in the 1940's. 

In the evening hours it was possible to relax while playing trivia, playing card games at Monte Carlo night, or listening to a concert. Or if you preferred, you could participate in a committee meeting about research and development, education, employment, or advocacy in numerous areas, to mention just a few possibilities. 
On the second morning of the general session, elections were held. National officers include the following: Mark Riccobono, President; Pam Allen, First Vice President and Board chair; Ron Brown, Second Vice President; James Gashel, Secretary; and Jeannie Massay, Treasurer. Board Members elected were as follows: Everette Bacon, James Brown, Amy Buresh, Shawn Callaway, Norma Crosby, John Fritz, Sam Gleese, Ever Lee Hairston, Cathy Jackson, Carla McQuillan, and Joseph Ruffalo, Jr. The New Mexico delegation, along with over two thousand three hundred other people, cheered as Adelmo Vigil was elected to the national board. Congratulations Adelmo.

Further indication of the leadership in the New Mexico affiliate was demonstrated in the presentation by 11-year-old Arianna Benally. She spoke about her learning experiences while attending two different STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, and Math) programs. Arianna shared about several projects and told how she learned she could do anything even though she is blind. Her mother, Frances Hammond, Board Member of the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children, began by thanking the NFB for its support of blind children and their parents. She learned how to make all subjects accessible to Arianna, and gave specific examples. Frances spoke about traveling with her daughter and how she encouraged Arianna to lead the way through airports. These travel experiences forced Arianna to ask for assistance, which was a great step in self confidence for her. She concluded by stressing how she had learned to advocate for her daughter, particularly during the IEP process. 
As Federationists from not only the United States, but from around the world, mixed and mingled, comfortable footwear and backpacks were necessities for this convention experience. Comfortable shoes helped, as the Rosen Shingle Creek Resort is a gigantic hotel and conference center in Orlando. Miles were rapidly accumulated as you walked from the hotel area to the convention or exhibit area. Backpacks were important for carrying around the large Braille agendas or a note-taking device along with other items purchased along the way. 
The convention concluded with an impressive banquet agenda, the unquestionable highlight being the banquet address by President Riccobono. He touched on the subject of fear and how we, as blind people, learn to overcome fear and actually make it work for us. It is only appropriate that this article concludes with a partial quote from his speech. I am certain that all of us are able to relate to this quote, which goes as follows: "On the other side of fear is power." 

BRILLIANT IN BRAILLE: LOS LUNAS SECOND-GRADER TO COMPETE IN NATIONAL CHALLENGE 

by Deborah Fox 

Valencia County News-Bulletin 

Published: Sunday, June 12th, 2016 

(Reprinted with permission from the Albuquerque Journal)

Raymond Gabaldon Elementary School second-grader Faith Switzer is a finalist in the regional 16th annual Braille Challenge held at the New Mexico School for the Blind in Alamogordo. One of 50 finalists out of about 1,200 contestants from the U.S. and Canada, Faith will now go on to compete in the national competition in Los Angeles on June 18. She also placed in the top 10 of the apprentice category for first- and second-grade students. 

Faith Switzer, a Braille Challenge finalist from Los Lunas, shares a close friendship with Vickie Buchignani, a teacher of the visually impaired in the Los Lunas Schools district. "I was excited," Faith said about her accomplishment. Her mother, Alexia Switzer, said when Faith learned she won the Braille Challenge, she was jumping up and down, squealing that they were going to California. "I think it's a really good challenge for any blind student who wants to participate because blind students need to know that it's OK to be blind and it's OK to be a Braille reader," said Vickie Buchignani, Faith's teacher for the blind and visually impaired at RGE. Faith used to be fearful of taking tests, like any kindergarten student would, she said. "Over the years, she's become a kid who really likes the challenge of taking tests," Buchignani said. "It's really exciting to see that change." 

The Braille Challenge is the only national reading and writing contest for students who are blind and visually impaired. Faith competed in Braille reading comprehension, spelling, proofreading, speed and accuracy. "Braille opens the doors of literacy, which, in turn, provides educational and employment opportunities for people who are blind and visually impaired," said Braille Institute President Peter Mindnich. "The passion and commitment these students demonstrate is an inspiration to us all." Faith reads at a fourth-grade level and can read 95-100 words in Braille per minute. She is currently reading "The Penguin Problem," one of a series of "Ready Freddy" books. 

A Los Lunas resident, Faith was born blind. She has a genetic retinal degenerative disease called Leber's congenital amaurosis, her mother explained. "Her father and I both carry a very rare recessive gene that caused her to be this way," Alexia Switzer said. At 6 months old, Switzer started her daughter in the birth to 2 program at the New Mexico School for the Blind. At 2 years old, Faith began preschool to learn pre-tactile Braille, a type of picture book that has raised pictures so blind children can feel the figures or objects. "It worked out well for Faith," Switzer said. "It gave her a boost on her education. She's quite the intelligent little girl." It is estimated that Leber's congenital amaurosis occurs in two to three per 100,000 newborns. It's one of the most common causes of blindness in children. "The interesting thing about Leber's is a lot of the children who have it are very intelligent children," Buchignani said. "It's just amazing that a lot of the kids that we've seen around the country have high intelligence." Her mother adds that Faith is in the gifted program at school. "She has a very high IQ and she does STEM: Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics," Switzer said. Faith's favorite subjects are science and math and she can understand some seventh-grade level math concepts, her mother said. "I can do division," Faith adds. 
For the spirited, golden-haired 8-year-old, being blind is not an insurmountable obstacle. It doesn't stop her from participating in activities that sighted children enjoy. She rides scooters, roller blades, rock wall climbs and, she said, "plays ball, shoot guns, bow and arrows, hand guns - my step-father aims it and then I shoot it." She played horseshoes where a beeper was placed at the target poles. "One time, I threw the horseshoe and shattered the beeper," she says giggling, clearly enjoying her prowess. "I like riding (horses) but we don't have any," Faith says. "I go to granny's. Grandma Jackie lives in the East Mountains." 

A precocious child, Faith has a spunky sense of humor and she doesn't allow her visual impairment to slow her down. "If she wants to do something, I find a way to let her do it," Switzer said. Faith has also gone zip-lining, hot air ballooning, fishing, swimming and flying airplanes with the Young Eagles at Mid Valley Airpark. When she grows up, she'd like to be a pediatrician. "I want to work with kids," Faith explains. 

A SIGN OF THE TIMES

by Nancy Burns

Not long ago our phones weren't smart, they were just phones. The word JAWS might have reminded us of a scary movie, and an Angry Bird was absolutely not something you wanted to play with. 
Advances in technology continue to introduce us to new ways of life. It has changed the way we travel, the way we communicate, the way we work, and the way we play. It is fair to say that nearly all of us depend on at least some modern technology to function in society. Our dependence on technology does come with some responsibility. Sometimes it is just difficult to keep up with our fast-pace world. Our Victor Readers and note takers must stay charged in order to allow us to read that favorite novel or keep track of notes, dates, etc. 
We, as blind people, may not step into pools while texting, or step into on-going traffic while playing Pokémon, but it is imperative that we pay close attention to our surroundings. When moving about the world, either in airports, cities or large buildings, it is imperative that we use our hearing along with our cane skills. If we become distracted, for whatever reason, we may bump into someone or trip over some object. 
The recent National Convention in Orlando was a perfect example of the need to be aware of not only ourselves, but of those around us. As a long-time cane user, I was rather surprised at some of the behavior of convention attendees. It is understandable that excitement prevails at such conferences, and that fact may contribute to our lack of concentration and even lack of courtesy at times. 
In discussing this matter with others, several thoughts emerged, but the one common thread was that many of us seem to abandon our manners and simply plow through a crowded area. This is not a blanket indictment of all blind travelers, but some of this behavior was disturbing. We are all ambassadors of education, and as Pam Allen, Director of the Louisiana Center, said, "We must constantly be aware of the nonverbal impressions that we make on society." When asked if she felt that today's young travelers were less cautious than previous generations, Pam answered that we all seem to believe that our own generation was better but that her observations do not confirm such a conclusion.

One of my fellow convention attendees who is also a cane user said that she spent a fair amount of time being bumped and jostled by others and that she took the time to direct, and even instruct in some cases, the invading culprit. 
I also took my concerns to Julie Deden, Director of the Colorado Center for the Blind. Julie agreed that the blind, as well as the sighted, need to be more aware of their surroundings. She said that we all need to slow down. 

The good news is that because of the NFB centers, more and more blind and visually impaired people are receiving cane travel instruction. It is unlikely that any blind person without proper training will be able to successfully mix and mingle with the sighted world and make a positive impression. With training and support by peers and qualified instructors, a blind person can safely and courteously navigate from coast to coast or border to border. Once we have acquired confidence in our travel skills, we are able to lead the life we want.

RITA'S IDEVICE ADVICE FOR AUGUST 1, 2016: METHODS FOR IDENTIFYING U.S. CURRENCY

by Rita Howells

Blind and visually impaired people have struggled to identify United States paper currency due to its lack of tactile differentiation. This post includes information from the Federal Reserve concerning its recent efforts to combat the problem. However, we also have included an additional mobile app that assists with differentiating.

The Bureau of Engraving and Printing (BEP) has contributed to the development of other technological solutions that allow individuals to determine a note’s denomination by using their smart phone or other mobile devices. EyeNote®, first introduced by the BEP in 2011, and the IDEAL® Currency Identifier, developed in partnership with the Department of Education are two mobile device applications available for individuals to download for free. EyeNote® operates on the iOS platform and is available as a free download through the Apple App Store. The IDEAL® Currency Identifier is designed for use with Android phones and can be downloaded for free from GooglePlay. Both apps utilize a continuous scan function and use the device’s camera to recognize a Federal Reserve note. The note’s denomination is quickly communicated back to the user.

Apple iPhone users also have an additional option for currency identification. The LookTel Money Reader App, available in the iOS and Mac app store, reads currency quickly and easily. Many users report that LookTel recognizes bills faster and is easier to use. The app costs $9.99.

U.S. paper bills. The Federal Reserve information, with a few revisions, is as follows:

Meaningful Access to U.S. Currency

Federal Reserve notes, better known in commerce as U.S. currency, paper money, or bills, are the same size and weight regardless of denomination. Because there is no tactile difference between a $5 and

$20 bill, for example, individuals who are blind or visually impaired may experience difficulties denominating them.

The Department of the Treasury’s Bureau of Engraving and Printing (BEP) is working to change that, and is taking a number of steps to provide meaningful access to U.S. currency for those with vision impairments.

In January 2015, the BEP launched the U.S. Currency Reader Program to provide a free currency reader device to all U.S. citizens or legal residents who are blind or visually impaired. The currency reader is a small, compact, hand-held device – about the size of a credit card and about one-half inch thick. To use the currency reader, one simply inserts a U.S. bill into the reader and presses a button. The device quickly identifies the bill’s denomination in one of three ways: a clear natural voice, a pattern of tones, or a pattern of vibrations for privacy. The vibration mode assists people who are deaf and blind. The currency reader identifies all U.S. currency in circulation, to include the $1, $2, $5, $10, $20, $50 and $100 denominations. It runs on one AAA battery, which is included.

Through an interagency agreement, the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (NLS) is supporting the BEP by administering the order fulfillment and processing functions of the U.S. Currency Reader Program. NLS currently administers a similar program that provides free Braille and audio library materials to U.S. 

residents and citizens living abroad whose low vision, blindness, or physical handicap makes it difficult to read a standard printed page.

To request a currency reader, individuals must mail an application form, which can be filled out and downloaded at 

http://www.bep.gov/uscurrencyreaderform.html
The applicant must provide verification of their visual impairment by having the form signed by a certifying authority such as a doctor or by attaching verification documents issued by a federal, state, or local agency. Applicants who are currently registered patrons of NLS can simply check a box on the application and no further certification is needed. 

Completed applications can be mailed to U.S. Currency Reader Program, 14th & C Streets, S.W., Washington, DC 20228.

Once an application is verified, a currency reader and operating instructions in large print, Braille, and on CD, will be shipped via U.S. Postal Service to the qualifying individual. Delivery takes approximately eight weeks from receipt of the application. (More detailed information about the iBill is available at the following link: 

http://www.moneyfactory.gov/uscurrencyreaderpgm.html
EARNING YOUR COLLEGE B.A. OR B.S. DEGREE

by Scott Bray, Ph.D.

Here is what every college-bound student needs to know about finishing your four-year degree program successfully. These are simple rules.

Rule Number 1:

Maintain healthy and appropriate relationships with others by always treating them with respect and dignity and respecting their boundaries. Keep in mind that alcohol and relationships do not mix well.

Rule number 2:

Develop powerful study habits from day one. Scan those books. Get an edge on everyone else. You can excel all semester by setting a critical pace from day 1. As fast as you can, find the registrar’s office, the swimming pool, the cafeteria, the health center, and the library, and get moving on making an Einstein out of yourself. Do your assignments, read your syllabus carefully, and note when papers are due and test dates. 

Rule number 3:

If you are having problems, make an appointment with your professor or meet with him/her after class. Get tutoring assistance. Call the Office for Students with Disabilities and ask for help right away. Do not put this off. 

Rule number 4:

Your health is critical, so be sure to eat nourishing and nutritious meals, get adequate sleep, and exercise. 

Rule number 5:

“Visualize success.” See yourself in your cap and gown, receiving your bachelor’s, master’s, or doctorate. Visualize this until it is ingrained into your DNA.

Rule number 6:

Anyone with the aptitude for college studies and solid blindness skills can earn a college degree. It just takes an iron butt, solid determination, a funding source, and a single-minded determination to succeed.

Persons with blindness can achieve anything. Top Commission for the Blind administrators are a case in point: Greg Trapp earned a law degree, Jim Salas worked for the Air Force in personnel administration, Adelmo Vigil, now retired, taught sighted children in elementary school on the Navajo Reservation, and Curtis Chong, the Director of Technology, worked for years with IBM using sighted people to tell him what was on the screen (long before screenreader programs like JAWS and Window Eyes were available). Mr. Chong’s skills in technology are absolutely a sight to behold. He is truly amazing and a great motivator. 

GOOD EATING

ASPARAGUS OMELET 

from Mike Santullo

Ingredients:

1 pound fresh asparagus

6 eggs

2 tablespoons Parmesan cheese

1/2 teaspoon salt

1/2 teaspoon black pepper

1/2 Teaspoon sugar

8 Tablespoons vegetable or Canola oil

Rinse your asparagus spears under warm water and cut off the bottom hard stalks, about a quarter up from the bottom.

In a medium size skillet or frying pan, heat the oil on medium heat for about 1 and 1/2 minutes.

Place the asparagus spears in heated oil and stand back away from pan. (The oil will sizzle, don't be startled, it's supposed to do that). Cook asparagus on medium heat for about 3 minutes.

Now beat your eggs well with a fork and add all the rest of the dry ingredients and spices. Pour the egg mixture over the cooked asparagus and cook for about 5 minutes on medium heat.

When the bottom side of the egg mixture and asparagus is cooked on that side, cover the pan with a dish large enough to cover the entire pan. Hold the dish firmly over the pan with your left hand and the pan's handle with your right hand. Flip the pan over upside down and slide the uncooked rest of the egg mixture back into the pan. Allow that portion to finish cooking, about another 2 minutes, and you're done.

Serve with your choice of sliced bread if desired.

This dish is so good, you'll make it again and again. It is a complete meal, is filling and a good source of protein. Enjoy!

ROASTED RED POTATOES 

from Jim Babb

This recipe is a great one for the upcoming fall season and it is so easy. 

2 pounds red potatoes, diced but not peeled

2 tablespoons olive oil 

Salt to taste, about 2 tablespoons 
Heat oven to 425 degrees.

Toss or coat the diced potatoes with olive oil and salt. 

Place potatoes on a foil-lined pan and bake for 40 minutes, checking every 10 minutes until tender.

NEW MEXICO “BLOWOUT” SALAD

from Scott Bray

1 large handful spinach

1 large handful Romaine lettuce

1 cup red cabbage

1 green chile pepper

3 yellow peppers

3 jalapenos

1 good size carrot

Ten cherry tomatoes

A few slices of yellow onion

Two radishes

1 ounce sharp cheddar cheese

1 ounce Colby cheese

10 cherries

¼ bell pepper

¼ green pepper

10 black olives

Five sliced beets

Using a large bowl, sprinkle lettuce, spinach and cabbage on bowl bottom. Cut and slice remaining ingredients to taste, and add them to the bowl. Use a low fat dressing of your choice; fat-free Italian goes great with this salad. Place in several bowls.
I eat one of these salads every single day! Absolutely heavenly!

USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS AND WEBSITES

505-243-8683 

Bernalillo County Clerk. Call for info on early voting, voting locations, absentee ballots, etc. Let's all vote this November!

www.politifact.org 

Go here to check to see if a candidate is telling the truth or stretching it; there seems to be a lot of untruth this voting season. 

1-202-224-3121 

This is the US Capital switchboard, which can connect you to your Senator or Representative.

1-866-322-8228 

Call this number to get your free official credit report in accessible format such as Braille, large print or recording. You can get the credit report from Trans Union, Experian, and Equifax. Your credit report is very important when applying for a job, renting an apartment, getting various insurances, etc.

www.spokeo.com 
Go here to locate an old friend's address and other contact information.

www.hollar.com 

Rhymes with dollar! This is a dollar store online, and if you purchase $25 or more, shipping is free.

MEETINGS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

October 1 (Saturday): Albuquerque White Cane celebration and luncheon banquet, to be held at the MCM Elegante hotel, located at 2020 Menaul NE.

October 15: National White Cane Safety Day 

